# CABINET MEMBER FOR SAFE AND ATTRACTIVE NEIGHBOURHOODS 3rd November, 2014

Present:- Councillor Godfrey (in the Chair); Councillors N. Hamilton and Wallis.

### 53. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

No Declarations of Interest were made.

# 54. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING HELD ON 29TH SEPTEMBER, 2014

The minutes of the previous meeting of the Cabinet Member for Safe and Attractive Neighbourhoods held on 29<sup>th</sup> September, 2014, were considered.

Resolved: - That the minutes of the previous meeting be agreed as an accurate record.

# 55. MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE RMBC TRANSPORT LIAISON GROUP HELD ON 24TH SEPTEMBER, 2014

The minutes of the RMBC Transport Liaison Group meeting held on 24<sup>th</sup> September, 2014, were considered.

Resolved: - That the minutes of the meeting be noted.

#### 56. AREA ASSEMBLY CHAIRS

Resolved:- That the following minutes be noted:-

## AREA ASSEMBLY CHAIRS 15<sup>th</sup> September, 2014

Present:- Councillor Godfrey (in the Chair); Councillors Buckley, Currie, Dalton, Ellis, J. Hamilton, N. Hamilton, McNeely, Sansome, Sims, Swift, Wallis and Whelbourn.

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Havenhand and Johnston.

#### 8. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

Consideration was given to the minutes of the previous meeting held on 16<sup>th</sup> June, 2014.

Resolved:- That the minutes be received and the contents noted.

Arising from Minute No. 3 (Local Plan Consultation) concern was expressed that the 3 public drop in sessions did not cover the whole of the Borough. The Chair reported that it was her understanding that a 4<sup>th</sup> had been added, My Place in the Town Centre. Rawmarsh, Wickersley and Anston had been selected as they were the areas where there would be the most changes from the previous consultation. It was also a question of staff resources.

The consultation would run from 13<sup>th</sup> October-24<sup>th</sup> November, 2014.

#### 9. MATTERS REFERRED FROM SCRUTINY

There were no matters referred from Scrutiny for consideration.

#### 10. AREA ASSEMBLY CHAIRS/AREA PARTNERSHIP MANAGERS UPDAT

The Area Partnership Managers and the Area Assembly representatives gave the following updates:-

#### **Rotherham North**

Community First – 2 of the 3 Ward-based Panels were meeting as they had successfully secured further funding based on the work undertaken to date

#### **Rotherham South**

Excellent work taking place in the area involving the community in improving the appearance of their area e.g. monthly litter picks and in the process of setting up Streetpride Volunteers

## **Community First**

Work was underway planning for the funding ceasing at the end of the current financial year. Partnership Managers had had discussions with Rotherfed and Voluntary Action Rotherham.

The 3<sup>rd</sup> strand of the funding programme, Endowment Match Challenge, would begin in March, 2015. There had been an assumption that there would be a direct link between the Neighbourhoods Grant Programme and the Endowment Match Challenge. However a recent meeting had revealed it was to be managed by the Cabinet Office in partnership with the national Community Foundation with each community foundation being set an annual target to generate income from contributions from the private sector by the end of March which the Government would then match 50%. If a Community Foundations hit its annual target the national Community Foundation would award the 50% match from the pooled budget; if not the match would be retained and allocated to other areas.

There had been some difficulties in South Yorkshire in achieving those targets so the allocation hoped for would not be as great. There was the ability to access South Yorkshire Community Small Grants Priorities and there was a grant giving panel in Rotherham. Existing projects would be signposted.

#### Social Media

Twitter had been launched by Rotherham South on 15<sup>th</sup> July. To date 27 tweets had been sent out, generated 57 followers and re-tweeted by a range of people

#### **Wentworth North**

The traffic issues at Nether Haugh had been in the news recently and were a NAG priority. A lot of work had been carried out with the Police and traffic calming measures installed. There had only been 1 accident since the installation of the measures.

Fitzwilliam Estate – a new community on the Patio Estate

Hoober – A further £1,5000 Community First had been secured and allocated

#### **Wentworth South**

Community First Panel meeting due to take place for the Valley Ward in September. Silverwood had allocated their funding

As from next week Rotherfed would be co-hosting for Groundwork Dearne Valley

The community group in East Herringthorpe had submitted a Community First bid. It was hoped to hold a Christmas event and produce a newsletter

The Thryberghians had recently held an event which 156 had attended

Thrybergh was still a NAG priority – there was multi-agency working with a walkabout held in August to look at the problems posed in that area

Rawmarsh Community First had allocated all their funding

#### **Rother Valley West**

Big Local - the plan had been successful and endorsed by Big Local. Sub-groups were now being set up and £12,000 had been allocated to community groups

#### **Wentworth Valley**

Little London – a Task and Finish Group had been set up to work with private sector housing stock and the role of the Area Assembly in supporting the community

Big clean up lead by the Town Council with all the communities in Maltby holding litter picks on the same day thereby raising the profile of environmental improvement

### **Rother Valley South**

Work with the local Community Group Development Forum to draw down awards - just under £10,000 to carry out work across the vicinity particularly around local democracy. There would be the usual Local Democracy Week activities

JADE had charitable status and taken over the lease of the former Housing building on New Street. It was currently in the process of working through the Community Asset Transfer process. It would provide activities and services for young people

Councillor N. Hamilton placed on record his thanks to the fantastic job carried out by Christine Staniforth whilst covering Sarah Currer's maternity leave.

## 11. AREA PARTNERSHIP TEAM/CORPORATE COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT SERVICE MERGER UPDATE

Further to Minute No. 4 of the meeting held on 16<sup>th</sup> June, 2014, Paul Walsh, Housing and Communities Manager, reported that a report had been considered by the former Cabinet Member for Safe and Attractive Neighbourhoods (Minute No. 8 refers) and formal consultation with staff and the Trade Unions had commenced.

Feedback on the proposed merger so far had predominantly been positive with clear benefits.

A further report containing the results of the consultation would be submitted to the Cabinet Member in November with proposed implementation as soon as possible thereafter.

Resolved:- That the report be noted.

#### 12. SCHEDULING OF FUTURE AREA ASSEMBLY MEETINGS

Due to the recent publication of the Jay report and the intense public and media interest, a decision had been made to postpone all Area Assembly meetings during September following advice from the Police and Emergency Planning.

The next round of Area Assembly meetings would be commencing shortly. Keith Bradley, Emergency Planning Officer, and Asif Akram, Health and Safety Officer, advised Members on steps that should be taken in the interests of their own personal safety as well as risk assessment, building security, security arrangements, change of venue if necessary, media and meeting protocol.

Discussion ensued with the following agreed for the format for the October meetings to ensure consistency across all Area Assemblies:-

- -The Chair to read a prepared statement regarding the Jay report at the beginning of the meeting with it made clear that it was an issue that the Assembly would be returning to
- A "normal" agenda including PACT priorities etc.
- 30 minutes for public questions
- Awareness training to recognise the signs of CSE and the referral process offered to the Area Assembly
- Senior member Children's Services to be in attendance
- Attendees to be reminded of the behaviour expected at meetings

It was the majority view that the Area Assemblies should proceed as scheduled.

It was also felt that it may be opportune to review the Area Assembly boundaries.

Resolved:- (1) That Area Assembly meetings continue as scheduled subject to the appropriate risk assessments of each venue having been carried out.

(2) That in light of (1) above, the appropriate security arrangements be made if felt necessary.

### 13. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

#### **SNT Meetings**

Discussion ensued on the attendance at SNT meetings. It still appeared that there were inconsistencies across the areas as to who received invites.

The areas where it did worked, it worked very well but this was not replicated across the Borough.

Resolved:- That this issue be included on the agenda for the next meeting together with the protocol as to who should attend to ensure consistency across all areas.

#### **Councillor McNeely**

Councillor McNeely wished to place her thanks on record to the Area Partnership Managers and support officers for their help during her term as Cabinet Member.

#### 14. DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING

Resolved:- That a further meeting be held on 19<sup>th</sup> January, 2015, commencing at 2.00 p.m.

# 57. RECEIPT OF A PETITION - PARKING NEAR TO BROOM VALLEY COMMUNITY PRIMARY SCHOOL

A petition containing 70 signatures regarding parking issues, potential incorrect signage and calling for a crossing person or a pelican crossing outside of Broom Valley Community Primary School was received.

Resolved: - That the petition be received and forwarded on to relevant Officers in the Environment and Development Services Directorate to investigate the matters and report back to the Cabinet Member in due course.

## 58. REPRESENTATIVES ON PANELS, WORKING GROUPS AND OUTSIDE BODIES

Resolved: - That the following appointments of representatives on Outside Bodies for the 2014/2015 Municipal Year be confirmed: -

- Rotherham Licence Watch Steering Group Councillor Dalton, Chair of the Licensing Board (no change);
- South Yorkshire Trading Standards Committee Councillor Godfrey, Cabinet Member for Safe and Attractive Neighbourhoods and Councillor Hoddinott, Deputy Leader;
- Environmental Protection UK Yorkshire and Humberside Division Four representatives from the Improving Places Select Commission (no change);
- Warm Homes Councillor Godfrey, Cabinet Member for Safe and Attractive Neighbourhoods;
- Women's Refuge One representative from the Improving Places Select Commission (no change);
- Sheffield City Region Housing and Regeneration Board Councillor Godfrey, Cabinet Member for Safe and Attractive Neighbourhoods.

# 59. LOCAL PLAN STEERING GROUP - MEMBERSHIP OF THE COMMITTEE

Resolved: - (1) That a seat for a member of the Opposition be made available on the Local Plan Steering Group.

(2) That the Overview and Scrutiny Management Board be given the option to co-opt an Elected Member to act as substitute to Chair of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Board on the Local Plan Steering Group.

# 60. ENVIRONMENT AND DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REVENUE BUDGET MONITORING REPORT TO 30TH SEPTEMBER, 2014

Consideration was given to the report presented by the Principal Finance Officer (Financial Services, Resources Directorate) that outlined the Environment and Development Services revenue budget monitoring report to 30<sup>th</sup> September, 2014. The Principal Finance Officer provided information relating to the Services that fell within the Safe and Attractive Neighbourhoods portfolio.

The submitted report provided a forecast to the end of the 2014/2015 financial year based in income and expenditure to end of September, 2014.

The overall Regeneration, Planning, Customer and Cultural Service was forecasting an overall under-spend of £240,000, against a net budget of £6,729,000. Certain areas were reporting overspends due to staffing cost pressures and for the provision of a paypoint and post office collection service.

Other service areas within the overall Service were reporting underspends due to Cabinet approving budget virements and as an impact from the moratorium on non-essential spend.

Resolved: - That the latest financial projection against the budget for the year based on actual income and expenditure to the end of September, 2014, be noted in respect to the areas relevant to the Safe and Attractive Neighbourhoods portfolio.

# 61. AREA PARTNERSHIPS TEAM AND CORPORATE COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT SERVICE UPDATE

Consideration was given to the report presented by the Business and Commercial Programme Manager that provided an update on the proposed merger of the Area Partnership Team and the Corporate Community Engagement Service. It was proposed that the Service would be known as the Neighbourhood Partnerships and Engagement Service and would provide a corporate hub for community engagement and involvement activity, including the co-ordination of activity and remove the potential for duplication of effort.

The proposal had been initially considered by the Cabinet Member for Safe and Attractive Neighbourhoods on 16<sup>th</sup> June, 2014 (Minute No. J8 refers).

The submitted report outlined the staff and trade union consultation process that had taken place.

The proposal included a re-alignment to ensure that each of the 11 deprived communities within the Borough had an allocated Neighbourhood Development Officer. This would require staff relocation. Under the proposal, two Community Engagement Officers would transfer to other services.

The proposed final structure of the re-organisation had been set out in appendix 3 and would become operational on 1<sup>st</sup> December, 2014. The submitted report outlined how the service would be funded through the General Fund revenue budget and the Housing Revenue Account.

Discussion ensued on the proposed merger and the following issues were raised: -

- The ways in which the creation of the role of Neighbourhood Development Officer would mean that there was one point of contact for each deprived area and remove the potential for duplication;
- The funding ratio between the General Fund and the Housing Revenue Account.

Resolved: - (1) That the report be received and its content noted.

(2) That the next steps in relation to the implementation of the merger be noted.

### 62. HOUSING INVESTMENT PROGRAMME P6 SEPTEMBER 2014

The Business and Commercial Programmes Manager outlined the report he had submitted that gave an overview of the Housing Investment Programme at Period 6, September, 2014.

The Housing Investment Programme ensured that the Council's Capital programme between 2014/2015 to 2016/2017 was aligned to the strategic priorities and vision for Rotherham.

The submitted report gave a detailed budget breakdown and explanations of works taking place in 2014/2015 noting where there was variance against the set budget and the forecast outturn.

The report also outlined how any changes had been reflected in the Housing Revenue Account's 2014/2015 outturn revenue forecast. There had been a change utilising Housing Revenue Account prudential borrowing to fund property acquisitions to predominately funded through Right to Buy receipts.

Discussion ensued and the Cabinet Member and Advisers commented on the information provided: -

 Had consideration been given to using temporary/removable pods when extensions were required as a disabled adaptation in the private sector? This had been an option in the past but did not always represent best value for money. Where a ground floor adaptation was required the first assessment was undertaken on existing spare rooms.

The disabled adaptations (public sector) budget was under-spent.
Was there a backlog of works awaiting start?

Not currently, Rotherham's current waiting time had increased to 6-7 weeks (from 4 weeks). Delays were mainly due to the caseload of Occupational Therapy. Rotherham's waiting time compared favourably to local neighbours.

 It was disappointing that the budget for opportunity / strategic acquisition had been removed and ring-fenced for 2015/2016 as there was a current need for additional housing stock.

Resolved: - (1) That the report be received and its content noted.

- (2) That the budget virements and carry-over as detailed in the report be approved: -
- 1. £100k from HRA Enabling works (HRA Land) to fund Lady Oak Flats;
- 2. Opportunity/Strategic Acquisitions £1,299,000 carried forward into 2015-16:
- 3. Doe Quarry Lane, Dinnington £46,492 transfer to reserves for future projects;
- 4. Bellows Road £192,343 carried forward to 2014/2015.

## 63. NEIGHBOURHOODS GENERAL FUND REVENUE BUDGET MONITORING 2014/2015

Consideration was given to the report presented by the Finance Manager for Neighbourhood and Adult Services (Financial Services, Resources Directorate) that provided a financial forecast for the Neighbourhoods General Fund to the end of March, 2015, based on actual income and expenditure to the end of September, 2014.

The forecast for the financial year 2014/2015 was for an overall underspend of £716,000 against the approved net revenue budget of £667,000.

The submitted report outlined the net budget, forecast outturn and variance for each service area. The report also provided a commentary regarding the under and over-spends within each service area.

The main under-spend related to the Housing Options service area, namely the Furnished Homes Service due to increased demand, cost effective procurement of furniture and higher than anticipated staff turnover.

Discussion ensued on the operation of the Furnished Homes Service.

Resolved: - That the financial projection against budget for 2014/2015 based on actual income and expenditure to the end of September, 2014, be noted.

# 64. HOUSING REVENUE ACCOUNT BUDGET MONITORING REPORT 2014/2015

Consideration was given to the report presented by the Finance Manager for Neighbourhood and Adult Services (Financial Services, Resources Directorate) that provided a financial forecast for the Housing Revenue Account to the end of March, 2015, based on actual income and expenditure to the end of September, 2014.

The overall forecast was that the Housing Revenue Account would outturn on budget with a transfer from working balance reserves of £159,000, which was a reduction of £1.281 million against the approved budget.

The submitted report outlined the expenditure and income commitments within the Housing Revenue Account. Expenditure was forecast to outturn at a decrease in spend of £1.134 million due to less completions of minor voids than budget, although the actual number was increasing due to tenants moving to smaller properties due to Welfare Reform. Income was forecast to outturn at an over-recovery of income of £147,000.

The report outlined the risks and uncertainties inherent to the Housing Revenue Account, including a rising inflation rate, not achieving the vacancy factor, a change in the numbers of repairs and maintenance voids, achievement of rental income and the potential impairment of fixed assets.

Resolved: - That the financial projection against budget for 2014/2015 based on actual income and expenditure to the end of September, 2014, be noted

THE CABINET MEMBER AGREED TO ACCEPT THE FOLLOWING REPORT RECEIVED AFTER THE DEADLINE IN ORDER TO PROGRESS THE MATTERS REFERRED TO: -

# 65. BROOM ROAD, ROTHERHAM - PROPOSED NO WAITING RESTRICTIONS - MONDAY TO FRIDAY 9.00AM TO 4.00PM

Consideration was given to the report presented by the Transportation and Highways Projects Manager that outlined the outcome of statutory consultations about the proposed no waiting Monday to Friday 9.00 a.m. to 4.00 p.m. restrictions on the A6021 Broom Road.

Minute No. G14 of the Cabinet Member for Regeneration and Development, held on 14<sup>th</sup> June, 2013 refers (Proposed Accessibility Improvements A6021 Broom Road, Rotherham).

The submitted report outlined the content of the scheme approved in 2013 and, accordingly, Statutory Notices had been displayed on the street and in the local newspaper. In response, a nine signature petition had been received relating to the potential for an increase in non-residential parking on Broom Crescent should the restrictions be introduced on the A621 near the Rotherham Hospice. The petitions had attributed this to the additional community services ran at the Hospice and also alleged that the additional services and practices provided may be exceeding the terms of the existing planning consents. Petitioners asked that the implementation of the restrictions be delayed until the Hospice staff parking could be addressed.

The report outlined how some on-street parking had been reduced in the vicinity of the Hospice to accommodate the termination of the sheltered parking area and the cycle lane together with the pedestrian refuge. The displaced vehicles were likely to have migrated to other places including Broom Crescent and the opposite carriageway. In order to accommodate the uphill cycle lane and a sheltered parking area the width of the south western carriageway opposite the Hospice had been reduced. Any vehicles that parked there were now interfering with the safe and free flow of traffic and to the egress to driveways on the south western side of Broom Road.

It was acknowledged that that implementation of the further parking restrictions on the south west side of Broom Road may cause a further migration of parking that could have an impact on Broom Crescent. It was recommended that, due to the need to maintain a safe and free-flow of traffic on this route, the restrictions be implemented at the earliest opportunity.

It was proposed that, once the restrictions had been implemented, their full impact on Broom Crescent be assessed and potential traffic management measures could be fully investigated. A copy of the petition had been passed to the Planning Service regarding the issues raised relating to compliance with planning consents. The Transportation Unit had offered to meet representatives of the Hospice to discuss and advise on the practicalities of providing additional staff parking within the Hospice site.

Discussion ensued on the report containing the investigation and proposed response to the petitioners. Matters discussed were: -

 Consideration given to the viability of cycle lanes and where they were placed, including the traffic legislation relating the use of cycle lanes by motorists;

- The utilisation of Travel Plans for regular visitors/users of Rotherham Hospice;
- The availability of residential parking on Broom Crescent.

Resolved: - (1) That the proposed no waiting Monday to Friday 9.00 a.m. to 4.00 p.m. restrictions, as shown on drawing 126/18/TT607 be implemented.

- (2) The effects of those restrictions on non-residential parking on Broom Crescent be monitored and investigate other traffic management measures to mitigate the effects of this, if required.
- (3) That the petitioners be informed accordingly.

### 66. EXCLUSION OF THE PRESS AND THE PUBLIC

Resolved: - That, under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph 3 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A to the Local Government Act 1972 (as amended March 2006) (information relates to finance or business affairs).

# 67. PROCUREMENT OUTTURN - HIGH SECURITY COMMUNAL ENTRANCE DOORS FOR FLATS

Consideration was given to the report presented by the Business and Commercial Programme Manager that outlined the open tender process that had been undertaken in respect of the last phase of renewal to upgrade the communal entrance doors to multi-tenure blocks in Rotherham.

Three compliant bids had been received and had been evaluated on a 70/30 cost/quality basis. The works would be undertaken in the 2014/2015 financial year.

Resolved: - That the tender submitted by Bamford Doors be approved.

## 68. DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING: -

Resolved: - That the next meeting of the Cabinet Member for Safe and Attractive Neighbourhoods take place on Monday 1<sup>st</sup> December, 2014, to start at 10.00 a.m. in the Rotherham Town Hall.